Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

September 19, 2018


  The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
September 19, 2018
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in September on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 
Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor Alt announced the passing of Kenneth Wilcox, former Mayor of Elkton and retired Judge. After reading Mr. Wilcox’s obituary into the record of the minutes, Mayor Alt requested a moment of silence. 

Commissioner Piner offered condolences to the Wilcox family.


ACTION:
The minutes of the September 5, 2018 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Minihane’s 3rd Annual Arts Festival

Request to close the Municipal Parking Lot located at 117 – 119 West Main Street on 
October 13, 2018 for Minihane’s 3rd Annual Arts Festival.


Mayor Alt stated the Town received a request from Minihane’s Irish Pub to close the Municipal Parking Lot located at 117 – 119 West Main Street on October 13, 2018 for Minihane’s 3rd Annual Arts Festival, which benefits the Cecil County Arts Council. Mayor Alt read and placed a copy of the request into the record of the minutes.


ACTION:
The request to close the Municipal Parking Lot located at 117 – 119 West Main Street on October 13, 2018 for Minihane’s 3rd Annual Arts Festival was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.

Minihane’s Irish Pub Request for Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition

3rd Annual Arts Festival – October 13, 2018


Mayor Alt stated the Town received a request from Minihane’s Irish Pub for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition during Minihane’s 3rd Annual Arts Festival on October 13, 2018. Mayor Alt read and placed a copy of the request into the record of the minutes.

ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition during Minihane’s 3rd Annual Arts Festival was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Ms. Ann Marie Hamilton, Executive Director, Cecil County Arts Council, stated the Arts Festival drew 500 participants in 2017 a larger turnout is expected this year. She stated the family friendly event has 30 vendors at this point, including the Book Mobile. 


Ms. Hamilton extended an invitation to the Board to participate in the Celebrity Cook-off event during the festival.


Town Administrator’s Report

Historic Elk Landing Lease – Second Amendment

Request to amend the Historic Elk Landing Lease for the purpose of reverting 20 acres to 
the Town in order for the Town to develop the premises for outdoor recreational purpose.


Mr. George stated the Town leases property to the Historic Elk Landing Foundation (HELF), including 20 acres of land that the Town acquired in 2002 and subsequently leased to HELF in 2003, (first lease amendment). Noting that the Town is pursuing a park in that area, Mr. George stated the current lease is being amended in order for HELF to relinquish interest in the property.


He stated the President of HELF executed the second amendment, and requested approval for Mayor Alt to execute the amendment on behalf of the Town.


ACTION:
The Historic Elk Landing Lease – Second Amendment was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Department of Housing and Community Development

Authorizing execution of Grant Agreement No MD-19-CD-28 Neighborhood 
Community Center in the amount of $800,000 – Presented for approval.


Mr. George, referring to the Board’s previous discussion regarding a planned Neighborhood Community Center, stated Ms. Jeanne Minner applied for and the Town received a Department of Housing and Community Development (DHCD) Grant in the amount of $800,000 for the project.

He stated the grant agreement requires that the Board authorize Mayor Alt to execute the agreement and resultant obligations under the grant.


ACTION:
The request to authorize execution of Department of Housing and Community Development Grant Agreement No MD-19-CD-28 Neighborhood Community Center in the amount of $800,000 was approved on motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt questioned the timeframe for sending Requests for Proposals. Ms. Minner stated the project bid process can begin after the required environmental review, which she expects to be completed in October. 

Mayor Alt’s Report

Mayor Alt recognized Cecil County Councilman Bob Meffley, Cecil County Council Candidate Bill Coutz, and Town of Elkton Planning Commission members Ed Ginder and Keith Thompson in attendance.


Mayor Alt offered congratulations to the Elkton High School Golden Elks Marching Band on winning its first competition of the year. 

Mayor Alt suggested that all staff watch the documentary “All the Queen’s Horses”.

Mayor Alt stated he and other Cecil County Mayors attended a breakfast meeting with Cecil County Public Schools Superintendent Jeffrey Lawson. He stated the meeting was very informative, adding that he was left with a better understanding of the need for improved security in the County’s schools.

Mayor Alt stated he attended a Broker’s Networking meeting that included Directors of Economic Development from Philadelphia and Baltimore. Noting Elkton’s location between Philadelphia and Baltimore, Mayor Alt stated the meeting was a good opportunity for networking.


 Mayor Alt stated he toured Colonial Metals earlier today. He stated his purpose of meeting with businesses that are just outside of town limits is to remind the owners that while they may not be located in Elkton, the Town still supports them.

Mayor Alt announced that he was recently appointed to the Immaculate Conception School Board of Directors.


Mayor Alt announced the Historic Elk Landing Foundation will host the History on the Elk craft beer event from 4:30 p.m. – 7:00 p.m. on September 28, 2018. 

Mayor Alt announced that he was selected to join Mayors from around Maryland for a tour of the White House on October 4, 2018.


Mayor Alt announced the annual Premier Auto Grand Prix race is scheduled for October 6, 2018. He stated proceeds from the race benefit Union Hospital.

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report 

Commissioner Jablonski thanked the many volunteers who work to make the annual Fall Fest event a success. 

Commissioner Jablonski announced the annual Halloween Parade is scheduled for October 26, 2018, adding that there are already 60 registrants.

Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner commended the Elkton Alliance for the recent Fall Fest event on September 14 – 15, 2018. He stated the event draws many people from areas outside of town, and added that the musical entertainment was the best ever.


Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell echoed Commissioner Piner’s comments, stated each day of the Fall Fest event was unique. She thanked Commissioner Jablonski for her leadership and the team of volunteers for their hard work. 


Commissioner Broomell thanked everyone for their prayers and good wishes, stating it is good to be back to work. She stated she is ready to dig in and move forward on the Delaware Avenue Pedestrian Bridge.

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens expressed support for Cecil County Public Schools Superintendent Jeffrey Lawson. He stated Mr. Lawson, in addition to meeting with Cecil County Mayors, met with students and parents to discuss his strategic plan.


Commissioner Givens stated the newly finished Gilpin Manor Elementary School is an impressive building.  

Commissioner Givens thanked Commissioner Jablonski for her work regarding Fall Fest, stating the event is always a positive for Elkton.


Public Comment

Mr. Ed Giblin stated he enjoyed the Fall Fest event.


Mr. Giblin provided the Board with a list of suggested recreational improvements and citizen involvement for Elkton. Mayor Alt stated Mr. George will follow up with Mr. Giblin. 

Ms. Joanne Clark, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding permitted locations of transient vendors, expressed support for mobile food carts. Noting Ms. Clark’s comments about a vendor at Union Hospital, Commissioner Broomell stated the discussion did not pertain to that vendor. Ms. Clark expressed support for all vendors. 
Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:41 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist
A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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